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not CUP would agree to do this may be open to question. (It may also be informative,
in the first instance, to see if RC is prepared to ask the question of CUP.)

Our more detailed understanding of the background to this issue is set out below.

e The draft agreement provided by RC suggests that Crown would only be requiring one
point of sale terminal, which seems odd.

e The draft agreement provided by RC proposes that the settlement currency will be in
GBP. We wonder if that is correct. We have noted a question about this in the
attached marked-up comments on the RC draft agreement.

e The draft agreement provided by RC suggests settlement at T+3, but other documents
provided by RC suggest that T+1 or T+2 settlements may be possible. We have noted
this issue in the comments on the RC draft agreement.

e The promotional document from RC suggests that a commission of 3% is a good deal,

and much lower than that charged by Visa or MasterCard. We query whether this is the
case and have made a comment to this effect on the draft agreement from RC.

e As Crown has noted, it will be taking substantial settlement risk on the proposed
arrangement with RC.

Our concern about the ability of RC to provide the Services

There is an acknowledgement by RC (in one of the documents provided) that "CUP will not
deal with the Gaming or Casino industry"”. RC then goes on to say, however, that "... as
the licensed Merchant acquirer on behalf of CUP [RC] can process unlimited transactions on
behalf of its clients, which means that RC can move on behalf of Crown unlimited funds
both in and out of China ... ". Itis not clear to us, how on the one hand CUP could refuse to
deal with the gaming or casino industry while at the same time permitting its merchant
acquiring members (such as RC) to contract with Crown and to agree to provide payment
services in relation to gaming or casino industry transactions undertaken by Crown.

Our understanding of the position in China with regard to CUP is as follows.

e * Under the current PRC foreign exchange control regime, the use of 'foreign
currency bankcards' (which are issued by banks in China ("Issuer") bearing brand(s)
of CUP and/or another international payment network provider (e.g. Visa and
MasterCard)) ("Bankcard") is subject to relatively strict controls. A 'foreign
currency bankcard' is a Bankcard (debit card or credit card) that has been issued in
China and denominated either in single foreign currency or in both RMB and multiple
foreign currencies.

As you are aware, RMB is currently not a freely convertible currency. Any domestic
transaction that occurs in China must be settled in RMB, while overseas/cross-
border payments can only be settled in a foreign currency. If a Bankcard is
denominated in both RMB and a foreign currency, that means the cardholder can
use the card for both overseas/cross-border payments and domestic payments. If a
Bankcard is denominated in RMB only, that means the card can only be used in
China.

In other words, the restrictions would apply to any CUP enabled card which is issued
in China and which can be used outside China.

e * For such control/monitoring purpose, each merchant must be assigned a merchant
category code ("MCC", which is a four-digit number), according to its business type,
which is identifiable by the system of the relevant Issuer/CUP when the Bankcard is
used at the merchant's terminal.
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